College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

May 14, 2001

Present:  Dick Poppele, chair; Kathy Burleson, Tom Soulen, Janet Schottel, Frank Barnwell, Kathryn Hanna, Kathie Peterson, Stu Goldstein, Jane Phillips, Kathy Ball, recording

The revised minutes of the April 30 meeting were approved. 

Old business

a.  New major proposal, Biology, Society, and the Environment (further discussion).  John Beatty was unable to be present but had provided the committee with a second draft of the proposal incorporating the changes we had suggested.  He requested that we consider only the BS version at the present time, since he has more work to do on the BA version.  Janet Schottel stated that she had a few concerns.  She wondered whether the magazine Biology, Society and the Environment  was peer reviewed, and if so, what would happen if a student’s paper wasn’t accepted for publication.  Members thought that this magazine will be an in-house publication and would probably be reviewed by students.   Kathryn Hanna stated that she thinks John got the idea for the magazine from one of the other programs (perhaps Arizona State or Cornell).   This would probably be an ongoing publication and could feasibly  be placed on the web.  Janet felt that a second requirement, participation in a “Senior Weekend”, would be problematic if some students could not attend.  Jane Phillips suggested that perhaps several weekends might be scheduled to ensure that everyone could attend one of them.  Janet stated that a senior seminar might be an easier requirement to schedule.

Jane Phillips reported that students might have difficulty finding an external advisor since CBS would have no control over faculty outside the college.  Kathryn Hanna  replied that this role would be analogous to a research advisor and the Director of Undergraduate Studies or a staff person would help to locate such individuals.  Dick Poppele suggested that the wording be changed to consider expectations (i.e. “An external advisor will be expected to be assigned to each student.”)  Jane suggested that marginal students will probably have more difficulty in finding external advisors and Frank Barnwell agreed that students with C/D averages would not be very attractive to faculty.    Dick wondered what size audience would be expected for this major.  Apparently John Beatty anticipates  about 20 students per semester or 40 per year, but there will be some attrition. Dick Poppele stated that our major concern is not only the academic feasibility of the major, but as Tom Soulen stated, we need to state our concern about the financial cost of perhaps 100 external advisors.  Jane agreed and stated that the University probably won’t get the desired funding from the legislature and the budget will be stretched too far.  Frank Barnwell wondered whether the internships could be handled through the Career Center and apparently they can.

Kathryn Hanna reported that she has some concerns about the political problem of approving the BS version without the BA version.  She feels that CLA will be far happier with a package deal.  She suggested that if sufficient work can be done on the BA version, the EPC could hold a special summer meeting to consider it.  A positive note is that the BA biology degree in CLA has been extended another year, so perhaps this will buy us some time.

A motion to approve the BS version of the major was made and seconded.  This major has the strong support of the EPC and should be implemented when possible.  This was tempered, though, by several concerns that should be addressed. The concerns included whether the senior weekend and other components of the “junior/senior” project should be absolute requirements for graduation, various concerns about identifying and selecting advisors, the logistics involved with setting up and managing internships, and major concerns about staffing and funding.  The motion passed unanimously.

b.  Other old business.  Kathie Peterson reported that we still need to resolve the problem of students attempting to transfer into CBS for a second BS degree.  Currently she has an application from a Hamline graduate who wants an additional biology or biochemistry degree.  Our policy has been to grant only a single BS degree although students may have more than one major within the college.  Students earning a second degree at the University must complete 30 credits and 24 of them must be completed while in residence.  Students have several reasons for seeking additional degrees including changing majors, becoming more specialized etc.  Several members of the committee thought it might be acceptable to earn an additional degree if the student  had matriculated at another institution, but inappropriate to have two BS degrees from CBS.  Students in a degree program have certain advantages including eligibility for loans and early access to registration.  Kathryn Hanna asked how other colleges treat this issue.  Kathie replied that most of them are pretty open to the idea and see no problem with granting additional baccalaureate degrees.  Stu Goldstein stated that it seems rather strange that having a previous degree disqualifies you from getting a second one.  Members wondered how similar BS degrees at other institutions are to ours.  Kathie replied that courses at other schools don’t necessarily have the same prerequisites as we have.  Stu stated that he also worried about the currency of some of the courses completed in the previous degree.  It seems inappropriate to grant a degree in 2001 when some of the coursework is outdated.  After further discussion a motion was made and seconded to permit students to earn an additional BS degree from CBS as long as their previous degree was not in this college.  This degree is subject to residency requirements and at least 24 credits must be earned in CBS.  Students with a previous degree from CBS may register as “adult special” and may complete coursework in another major.  This policy will go into effect fall semester, 2001.  The motion was approved unanimously.

b.  Other new business.  Addition of 4xxx lecture and lab sections to Introduction to Neuroscience.  Dick Poppele reported that Neuroscience faculty would like to add two sections (NSci/Biol/Phsl 4101 and 4102) for fall semester to accommodate graduate students in other fields.  These sections would not meet the necessary requirements for the 5xxx level but could be taken by grad students.  He also requested that “permission of instructor” be added as a prerequisite.  Kathie Peterson stated that this would be problematic since some students have already registered for fall term.  She suggested instead that it would be easier to have students register for NSci 4993 for fall semester and have them fulfill the terms of a contract.  Kathryn Hanna suggested further that instead of adding sections to the current courses (3101 and 3102), the numbers be changed to 4xxx. Dick noted that the current courses are intended for juniors and thus the 3xxx seems most appropriate. However it was noted that the change would be consistent with other Biology courses that are taken in the junior year and have 4xxx numbers. Dick agreed to discuss this possibility with the Neuroscience faculty and wondered if it would be possible to make the change effective spring term, but Kathie suggested that fall semester 2002 would be more reasonable.  A motion was made to change the lecture and lab section numbers to NSci/Biol/Phsl 4101 and 4102 with the prerequisite “graduate students by permission of instructor” which would be effective fall, 2002.  We will attempt to act on this motion at our first meeting of fall semester, 2001.  

Announcements

1.  Jane Phillips reported that 3/4 inch video tapes of General Biology lectures taught in the ‘60s have been found.  Kathryn Hanna suggested that they be sent to University Archives.

2.  Kathryn thanked the committee for its service during the past academic year.  We will have several changes in personnel next year.  Both Frank Barnwell and Dick Poppele will be on sabbatical and Leslie Schiff will replace Dick Hanson.

The meeting adjourned at 3:30 p.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball

